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BARKHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the annual meeting of the Barkham Parish Council held on 9th November 2021 in the Studio Hall, Arborfield Green Community Centre at 7.30pm.
Strict following of Covid Guidance was adhered to during the meeting.
Present: Mrs Stubbs (in the Chair), Mr Scott, Mr Heyliger, Mrs Edwards, Mr Bundred, Cllr Kaiser and the Clerk. 
21/089 To receive and accept any apologies for absence Local Government Act 1972 Sch12
Mr G Dexter – On Holiday

Mr Wrobel – On a training course
21/090 To receive any declarations of interest on items on the agenda (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulations 2012 (SI 2012/1464)
None
21/091 Minutes of the Council Meeting LGA 1972 Sch 12 para 41(1) – 
The minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 14th September 2021 were approved and signed as a true record.  
21/092 Public Participation (allotted time 15 minutes) Public Bodies (admissions to meetings) Act 1960 s.1 extended by the LG Act 1972 s.100
Adjournment of the Meeting will be called if any members of the public wish to address the Council on any matters or concerns relating to Barkham.

None

21/093 Planning:
1. Planning Applications – To discuss and agree any comments or objections on planning applications received before 9th November 2021.  To include:

213335 - 5 Thorn Close, Barkham, Wokingham, RG41 4SQ

Householder application for the proposed erection of a single storey front

extension and conversion of garage/store to habitable accommodation.

No Comments
213446 - 60 Bearwood Road, Barkham, Wokingham, RG41 4SY

Householder application for the proposed erection of a single storey rear extension with 3 no. rooflights, following demolition of existing conservatory.
No Comments
213123 - 17 Aggisters Lane, Barkham, Wokingham, RG41 4DW
Proposal: Householder application for the proposed erection of a single storey rear extension.
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No Comments
213357 - 15 Equestrian Court, Arborfield Green, Wokingham, RG2 9ZS
Householder application for the proposed new side door into detached garage.

No Comments
Finchampstead Neighbourhood Plan Consultation
To have the FNDP approved as a formal input to Planning decisions we have to ensure that we consult with local people, organisations, businesses, landowners, etc. about our analysis and policy proposals, and that their views are considered and used to influence the plan as appropriate.  Part of this process is evidencing that the plan accurately reflects the needs of the area and the views of local people.

The Council are supportive of the Neighbourhood Plan
WBC - The Tree Project

The Tree Project is part of our aim to make the borough carbon net-zero by 2030 and was established as part of a target to increase carbon sequestration levels across the borough through greening the environment.

Carbon sequestration is a process whereby the trees will draw excess CO2 from the atmosphere and store it.

The project is supported by The Woodland Trust, through which we have secured £300,000 funding towards the planting of the trees as part of their Emergency Tree Fund.

Through this page, we will keep you up to date with the project milestones and ask you for your views and ideas.
The Council agreed to submit comments as follows:

1. Trees are an important part of the borough. Are there any areas around the borough where you would like to see more tree cover?

The Junipers fields (known as Barkham Fields on WBC map, will be referred to as this from now on), Possibly Bearwood Lakes Golf Club would be interested and ask residents if they would like to plant trees in their gardens.

2. What planting schemes would you most like to see implemented across the borough?

A: Community orchards, B: Woodland creation, C: More hedgerows, D: Street planting in urban areas.
The Council would like to see all of the above planting schemes implemented.

3. What would you like to see from Wokingham Borough Council to support trees and woods in the local area?

Maintenance and preservation of new and existing trees.

4. What do you think should be included as part of a Tree Strategy for Wokingham Borough Council?

Management of the new trees, the use of tree protection orders to protect new and existing trees and maintenance of old trees.
5. Do you think species diversity is important in tree planting schemes?

A: Important, B: Not important, C: Don't know

The Council think this is an important part of a tree planting scheme

Page 21/069

6. Tree species can be described as ‘native’ or ‘non-native’. When choosing trees to plant, how important do you think it is to select native species?

Native species - having become part of our ecosystem through natural processes.

Non-native species - having been introduced to our ecosystem by humans.

A: Extremely important, B: Important, C: Not particularly important, D: Not important at all, E: Don't know

The Council feel it is important to plant native trees to protect the native species, however with the changing climate, it may be necessary to include some non-native trees in the planting scheme

7. Trees are a fundamental component of woodlands, so new woodlands are created by planting trees. Is there anything else apart from trees that you think is crucial to the creation of woodlands?

Wildflowers are a fundamental part of woodlands, and the Council would like to see wildflowers included in any woodland planting.

8. If the opportunity arose, how would you like to get involved with local tree planting or protection projects?

Choose as many as you like

A: Volunteering to plant trees, B: Volunteering to help with early maintenance tasks of newly planted trees, C: I would not like to be involved with any tree planting projects, D: Other

The Council would be willing to volunteer to help plant trees and be involved in the early maintenance tasks of newly planted trees.

9. Do you have any other comments, suggestions or feedback for us to consider as part of our strategy and project?

The Council would like to see an area for bee keeping included in the plans, as bees are important for the eco system, plants and trees.

213551 - 350b Barkham Road, Barkham, Wokingham, RG41 4DE

Householder application for the proposed demolition of existing conservatory and erection of a single Storey rear extension with internal alterations.
No Comments.  The Clerk will submit no comments, and will check the application nearer to the deadline date.  Should residents submit any concerns, the Council may review their comments.
2. Report on Planning Applications agreed via email under Delegated Authority in October
212910 - Long Meadow Farm, Edneys Hill, Wokingham, RG41 4DS
Full application for the proposed erection of hardstanding and new access gate.
Response submitted on 15.10.2021 – No Comment

213097 - 23 Aggisters Lane, Barkham, RG41 4DW
Householder application for the proposed single storey rear extension with 3No rooflights. Single storey front to create porch and changes to fenestration.
Response submitted on 15.10.2021 – No Comment

213246 - 60 Bearwood Road, Barkham, Berkshire, RG41 4SY
Page 21/070

Application for the prior approval of the erection of a single storey rear extension, which would extend beyond the rear wall of the original house by 4.50m, for which the maximum height would be 2.90m and the height of the eaves 2.90m.
Response submitted on 15.10.2021 – No Comment

213271 - 344 Barkham Road, Barkham, RG41 4DE
Householder application for the proposed loft conversion into a habitable space consisting of an addition bedroom and office space.
Response submitted on 01.11.2021 – No Comment

3. Approved and Refused Application
212741 - 5 Silver Birches, Barkham, Wokingham, RG41 4YZ

Householder application for the proposed erection of a single storey rear extension, following the demolition of existing conservatory, plus insertion of 1 no. rooflight.

This Application has been approved by WBC
212782 - 8 Somerville Close, Barkham, RG41 4SW

Full application for the change of use of amenity land to residential garden, including erection of new 1.8m boundary fence. (Retrospective)

This Application has been refused by WBC

212849 - 10 Bearwood Road, Barkham, RG41 4TD

Householder application for the proposed installation of automated slide close boarded entrance gate and erection of fencing.

This Application has been approved by WBC

213097 - 23 Aggisters Lane, Barkham, RG41 4DW
Householder application for the proposed single storey rear extension with 3No rooflights. Single storey front to create porch and changes to fenestration.
This Application has been approved by WBC

212747 - Land Opposite Rooks Nest Farm, Barkham Ride, Finchampstead, Wokingham, Berkshire, RG404EU

Application to vary condition 14 of planning consent F/2009/1388 (090467) for the proposed change of use from agricultural land to informal public open space for the purpose of suitable alternative natural green space (Class D2 Assembly and Leisure) and associated development including access, car park, footpath network and landscaping. Condition 14 refers to the submission of details of all fencing and other means of enclosure and the variation is to permit the formation of an informal access/path with associated works and installation of a gate and footbridge. (Part retrospective)
This Application has been approved by WBC

212910 - Long Meadow Farm, Edneys Hill, Wokingham, RG41 4DS
Full application for the proposed erection of hardstanding and new access gate.

This Application has been approved by WBC

4. Any Other Planning Business
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1. Green Belt Proposals 
Council discussed and decided more information on the process and support of others is needed before a decision can be made.  The Clerk will contact for the information and the proposal will be reviewed in December.
21/094 External Reports
The Council received a report from Cllr Kaiser as follows:

Boundary Changes:

Ward boundary changes under the Boundary Commission have now been triggered by the Arborfield Green Development due to the occupancy of houses and number of residents in the current ward increasing by more than 30%.  The Parish and Parliamentary boundaries are not affected, only the Ward boundary.  
Currently, in Wokingham, the ward elections are in thirds, which means that approximately a third of the Council is elected every year over a period of three years (there are no elections every fourth year). In wards where there are only two Councillors, there will be elections in two out of four years, and for wards with 1 councillor there will be an election in only 1 out of the four years.  The elected Councillors serve for a term of 4 years.  The wards in Wokingham are a mix of 1-, 2- and 3-man wards.  If the thirds system is to be kept, the borough must go to 3-man wards in all areas, if the borough wants less than this, then the elections will go to every 4 years all out, which means there is 1 election every four years for all wards (except in the first term if this is implemented, where the councillors will only be elected for shorter periods to get the current system inline with the new system if implemented).  If the thirds system is kept, the 3 ward councillors will represent 9000 residents between them, and Barkhams ward will likely be combined with Arborfield and Swallowfield wards.  
A consultation will take place, which is likely to be in June 2022.  If the all-out rule is adopted, this will come into force in 2023. Any changes will require a 2/3rds majority of councillors at a full Council meeting.
The Boundary Commission will be happy to come out and talk to the Parish Council to explain the process and answer any questions.  They will receive and consider any communications from residents on the changes

The Council is currently working on budgets.  Social care is the main item to be reviewed due to possible changes from Government.  The Council is on budget at the moment, but homelessness has doubled.  The Council is building 24 temporary homes in Grovelands in Winnersh to house homeless people.
The Local Plan Update (LPU) is due for public consultation, which will be agreed at the next Executive Council meeting on 12 November.  The consultation will then run from 22 November for 6 weeks. The LPU is about housing, green space, economic development.  The majority of homes around Arborfield and Barkham will are planned to go on Hall Farm.  The LPU is a big document that needs looking at to respond to.
Question: What is happening with the new primary school and its catchment?  The school has been designated as the Farley Hill replacement.  Catchment areas take 2 years to change and the catchment area will be changed for the September 2022 intake.

Discussion regarding the medical centre on the Garrison were had.  It was stressed by the Parish Council that it is needed as promised as part of the original proposal.

21/095 Clerks Report

Land at Highlands Avenue

No progress has been made.  The Clerk has not been able to obtain a response from the Solicitors.

Item ongoing

Meeting with CEO

The Clerk has contacted the CEO directly to request dates for the meeting.  The CEO would like a list of items as to what we would like to discuss, so that she can suggest a way forward.
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Item ongoing

Enforcement Issues

Land by Coppid Hill House – The Officer dealing with the case has not yet been able gain access to check compliance and is hoping to be able to do this soon.
The Council is very disappointed that this visit has still not occurred.  The Council was told that once restrictions from COVID had lifted the visit would take place, and this has not occurred.  The Clerk will request another update before the next meeting.
The Coombes – 

· Land adjacent to White Heart Grove – No updates have been received regarding these cases since the last meeting

· Plot B.  – No updates have been received regarding these cases since the last meeting

· Beech Wood – No updates have been received regarding these cases since the last meeting

Items ongoing

· White Heart Grove – The court hearing has concluded and the Judge has ruled in favour of WBC
· Grange Farm Earthworks – This was as a result of the land being put back to its former status after the construction of the bridge, so there was no breach
· Barkham Manor Farm - An appeal hearing against the enforcement for the removal of the mobile home at Barkham Manor Farm was held back in April.  The appeal was dismissed and the notice upheld. The inspector has given them 12 months to comply with the notice, from the date of the appeal decision.  
· Model Farm, Barkham Ride.  Two enforcement notices were upheld on appeal requiring the storage and sale of vehicles to be removed.  Also, the removal of a portacabin and canvas structure associated with the uses.  The Enforcement Officer has been to the site and can confirm that the two enforcement notices have now been fully complied with.

Items Closed

Phone box Adoption

No further progress has yet been made.

Item ongoing

Queens Platinum Jubilee 

The BVRA have agreed to work with the Council to arrange events to celebrate the Platinum Jubilee of The Queen.  The Clerk is awaiting a decision from the Barkham Village Hall and Arborfield Community Centre.  A working group will be established once all decisions have been received to discuss ideas and to take this forward to report to Council

Item ongoing

Asset of Community Value – The Bull at Barkham 

Work is ongoing to re list The Bull at Barkham as an asset of Community Value.  There are some items for consideration by the Council.
Mr Heyliger and Mr Dexter recently met with the accountant for Lemoni Holding Ltd, the current lessee of The Bull.  It was an interesting and successful discussion.  They are happy to support the ACV.  Mr Heyliger has spoken with the Pub Protection Officer at CAMRA, who will write in support of the ACV application.  Mr Heyliger and the Clerk will now prepare the ACV Nomination for review at the December parish council meeting prior to submission to WBC.
It was noted The Bull has recently had a food hygiene inspection following the kitchen renovations, and scored a top rating of 5 stars out of 5.
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Item ongoing

School Road / Langley Common Road Junction

The Road Safety Group are in the process of arranging a meeting with WBC Highways to conduct a site visit, so that they can see the problems at the junction.  The meeting is likely to be in November due to the Highways team’s availability.
Mr Heyliger updated that the meeting to discuss this is being held on Thursday afternoon, with WBC Highways, Mr Heyliger, Mr Bundred and the Clerk attending.

Cllr Kaiser informed that School Road is now due to be closed by the roundabout.  Barkham Parish Council has not been informed that the closure was going ahead, and questions were raised by the parish Council regarding the lack of consultation to the residents of Langley Common Road, and why the proposed closure has been moved from the position originally consulted on.  The Parish Council also questioned whether another consultation had occurred, which they had not been included on.  It was unclear as to whether a further consultation had been carried out.
The Council will write to WBC Highways and WSP who have made the plans to ask why it has not been informed or consulted on the closure.
Item Ongoing

9.30pm – Vote to continue – All agreed
Drainage – Barkham Road

This has been reported to WBC for actioning.

Item Ongoing

Power to the Junipers

Emails have been sent, but responses not yet been received.  Follow up emails sent.

Item Ongoing

Tree planting

Mrs Stubbs and the Clerk met with the WBC Tree Planting Project Manager.  They will look at the sites we have requested to plant trees on and assess their suitability and will report back as soon as possible.  The project manager liked the idea of a memorial woodland, and also asked if the Council would like a community orchard in one of the other fields identified, as they encourage the involvement of the community.  As the trees will be planted in WBC land, WBC would be responsible for the maintenance of the area.

A pre-consultation tree survey has been launched by WBC.

Item Ongoing

Graffiti on the Youth Shelter

This has been reported to WBC for actioning, however the website states they will only remove graffiti if it is offensive.

Item Ongoing

Green Belt

Information was sent to Councillors on the proposal.  A decision is needed whether to support.

Item Ongoing

Litter at the Arborfield Green Rugby Fields
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A resident has copied BPC into an email sent to WBC and Crest’s Arborfield Community Team, asking for more bins around the rugby fields. This is the second email sent to WBC / Crest.  The BPC Clerk will contact the resident in 2 weeks to see if a response has been received, and will report back to Council.

Item Ongoing

21/096 Finance
1. Accounts – Proposal to agree accounts and payments for October to November 2021 LGA 1972 s150 (5)
	Payments for October to November 2021 authorised at the Council meeting on 9th November 2021

	S/O
	Staff Wages
	£945.32
	November 2021 salary - LGA 1972 s111 

	DD
	Nest
	£92.95
	Pension Contribution Employer & Employee – November 2021 - LGA 1972 s111

	DD
	Plusnet
	£33.60
	Internet and phone charges – November 2021 - LGA 1972 s111      

	DD
	Lloyds Bank (Credit Card)
	£540.73
	Credit Card bill – October Payments

£432.54 – Solopress – Magazine printing - LGA 1972 s142
£94.99 - Norton Antivirus Subscription Fee LGA 1972 s111
£10.20 – Post Office – Postage Stamps LGA 1972 s111
£3.00 – monthly fee. – LGA 1972 s111

	BACS
	Tivoli
	£59.33
	Bin emptying – November LGA 1972 s111

	BACS
	Wokingham Borough Council
	£8,800.00
	Hazebrouck Meadow footpath upgrade – CIL expenditure – Planning Act 2008, Part 11 S.216 & Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) Regulations 2010 (as amended)

	BACS
	Mr Oxbrough
	£125.96
	Re-imbursement for replacement pads and kit for Post Office Defibrillator LGA 1972 s111


The transactions will be authorised by Mrs Stubbs and Mrs Edwards
2. Report on finances agreed under delegated Authority – Approved by full council via email on 13th October 2021

	Payments for September to October 2021 authorised by delegated authority.

	S/O
	Staff Wages
	£945.12
	October 2021 salary - LGA 1972 s111 

	DD
	Nest
	£92.95
	Pension Contribution Employer & Employee – October 2021 - LGA 1972 s111

	DD
	Plusnet
	£33.60
	Internet and phone charges – October 2021 - LGA 1972 s111      

	DD
	Lloyds Bank (Credit Card)
	£11.42
	Credit Card bill – September Payments

£3.80 – Aldi – Office tea & coffee supplies LGA 1972 s111

£4.62 – Screwfix – Speed watch equipment LGA 1972 s111

£3.00 – monthly fee. – LGA 1972 s111

	BACS
	HMRC
	£260.90
	Quarterly Tax and NI payments LGA 1972 s111

	CHQ300052
	Royal British Legion
	£100
	Donation for Wreath for Remembrance Day LGA 1972 s137

	BACS
	Tivoli
	£59.33
	Bin emptying – October LGA 1972 s111

	BACS
	Targeted Distribution (Abracadabra)
	£422.28
	Magazine distribution – October issue - LGA 1972 s142

	DD 
	Unity Trust
	£18.00
	Banking Service Charge for July – September (deducted from account on 30th September)  LGA 1972 s111

	BACS
	D. Carr
	£260.00
	Magazine design October issue LGA 1972 s142
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3. Report on Monies received
£32,777.00 – WBC - Precept Payment 3rd Instalment – Received 17th September

£120.00 – A1 – Magazine Advert Payment

£55.00 – CAE Autos – Advert Payment

£4,480.06 – WBC – CIL Payment

4. Village Hall Booking for Queens Jubilee Event 
The Council discussed if it would like to book the Village Hall for the Queens Jubilee celebrations.  It has been pencilled in for the 4th June 2022.  The council also discussed the time and length of the booking. 
The Council agreed to book the hall for the full day at a cost £410.00.  The Clerk will confirm the booking with the Village Hall.
5. Quarterly Income and Expenditure Report 
The Council received, reviewed and approved the quarterly income and expenditure report.  There were no queries.
21/097 Parish Office Operations

1. Finance Committee Members 
Due to not all councillors being present, the Council elected 1 new member onto the Finance Committee following the resignation of 2 Councillors who served on the committee.
The new member is: Mr Bundred
Proposed by: Mrs Stubbs Seconded by: Mr Scott Vote: All agreed

The election of the final member of the committee will take place at the December meeting.  The Clerk will arrange a finance committee meeting with the 3 members to discuss the draft budget.
2. Meeting request with WBC CEO – 
The CEO has requested that BPC send a list of items that they would like to discuss with the CEO.  
Due to the lateness that the meeting was running the Council decided the items to be listed to discuss with the CEO should be sent to the Clerk for collation to be agreed at the next meeting. Mr Scott asked for the issues with planning notifications and communication with the planning department be listed.
3. The rural village services group.  
Council decided to not to sign up to a free trial of The Rural Village Services Group, which runs until the ends of March 2022, due to not finding the free membership of the Rural Town and Market Services group any use to the Parish Council.  The Clerk will notify the Rural Services Group.  

4. Remembrance Day 
Council received an update on the Remembrance Day Parade timings, which are as follows:
SUNDAY, 14 NOVEMBER 2021 FROM 10:30am
Everyone is welcome to join the Remembrance Sunday parade. If you are still serving in the military, please feel free to wear your uniform and march with the parade. All veterans are welcome to march in the parade. If you are a youth organisation and wish to join the parade, please feel free to contact the RBL.

Timings are as follows:
10:00-10:30am parade meeting at the Legion.
10:45am parade will leave the Legion.
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11:00am Service of remembrance at the Arborfield Cross.
All welcome back at the Legion afterwards.

5. Contingency for meetings should the Clerk be taken ill and unable to attend 
Council discussed and agreed how Council meetings can still occur, should the Clerk be taken ill and is unable to attend at short notice.  

Where possible, the Clerk will attend remotely via Zoom.  In the event that this is not possible, as long as no statutory decisions are being made at the meeting, a Councillor will act as the Clerk, as defined in the Governance Toolkit for Parish and Town Councils, which states “In an emergency (e.g. to cover a temporary vacancy) a Councillor may fulfil the role of Clerk to the parish council (this must be unpaid).”
The Clerk will speak to the new Clerk at Arborfield and Newland Parish to see if she is happy to continue the agreement to cover any absence of the Clerk, which can be arranged in advance.
The Clerk will look into how much a Wi-fi booster will be to see if the office wi-fi signal can be boosted to reach the meeting hall, and will report back to Council in December.
6. Article for BVRA Magazine 
Council approved the planning article for publication in the BVRA Magazine.

7. Policies – Council is asked to approve and adopt the following policies:
a. FOI Publication Scheme – Updated information

b. Complaints Procedure – New Policy

c. Code of Conduct – Current Policy adopted 2012 – New Policy in line with WBC Policy update – based on the Model Policy
The Council reviewed all of the policies and agreed to adopt all the listed policies as sent.
Proposed by: Mrs Stubbs.  Seconded by: Mrs Edwards.  Vote: All agreed 

21/088 Councillors Forum
Mr Heyliger informed that the data logger that was set up on Barkham Road recorded a car doing a speed of 94 miles an hour at 7am.  We are getting statistics which is good.  The Average speed of cars recorded was OK.
Mrs Stubbs informed that Mr Wrobel had carried out another car count session at the railway crossing.  At one point during this count the gates were closed for 7 minutes which resulted in a back up of traffic.  Highways need to be asked to re-instate the original sequencing for the lights to clear the traffic from Barkham Road after the gates clear before going red for other traffic arms to cross the railway.

There being no further business the meeting closed at 10.14pm.
